Town of Maxton  

Board of Commissioners Meeting

November 14, 2006   7:00 PM
Present:  Mayor Lillie McKoy, Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin, 

Commissioner Gladys Dean, Commissioner Pat Hamer, 

Commissioner Ray Oxendine, Commissioner Sallie McLean,

Interim Manager Katrina Tatum, Clerk Terry Gallman
Work Session
Mayor Lillie McKoy called the work session to order

Invocation given by Commissioner Dean
Revised Pay Plan

At the August 2006 meeting the Board was given a copy of the proposed pay plan/ decompression study with pay tables and job descriptions. However, at the September meeting concerns were raised about some of the job descriptions and based on those concerns, action on the plan was postponed until the October 2006 meeting.  Again, in October there were questions about the educational requirements on some job descriptions.  Another revision has been done adding “high school diploma” to all job descriptions.  Interim Manager Tatum has reviewed the job descriptions and prepared a description for the Town Manager position; she has also reviewed the pay scale and found it in line with the recommended salaries from North Carolina League of Municipalities.  Commissioner Dean questioned why the job description for the Town Manager didn’t specify that he/she works at the pleasure of the Board or included language that the manager works collaboratively with the Board of Commissioners. Commissioner Dean requested the aforementioned items in addition to the responsibilities of maintaining and oversight of all Town assets be added.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin asked about the Water/Wastewater ORC being certified as a Class C – Maxton’s water system is classified as a Class C. 
Regular Meeting  7:30
Call to Order and Welcome by Mayor Lillie McKoy 

Invocation given by Commissioner Oxendine

Attorney Jessica Locklear and Grady Hunt were present.

Acknowledgements:  Mayor McKoy recognized Commissioner Dean as chairperson of the Collard Festival with thanks and praise for the success of the event.  Commissioner Dean thanked the many volunteers that worked with her and recognized the Collard Queen, Minnie Miller.  
Consent Agenda: Commissioner Hamer made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda including the Minutes of the Board of Commissioners meeting October 10, 2006 and the Tax adjustments submitted by Angela Pitchford with a correction to the minutes concerning the vote for Interim Manager Katrina Tatum’s salary. Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote was unanimous.  Clerk Gallman did not have a vote recorded from the October Meeting concerning the salary for Interim Manager Katrina Tatum, but the motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin, seconded and voted on.
Old Business:  Gail McRae, grant writer for Four County is working on the application for this grant offered by NCDOT that will provide funds to create a pedestrian plan.  Making Maxton a “walkable community” was a stated goal in the strategic plan.  This grant is available annually for creating plans for either pedestrian paths or bicycle paths. The grant does require a match of 20% from the Town.  Most towns spend approximately $4,000 to the $16,000 of grant money.  Resolution 2006-11-01 Approval of Pedestrian Grant is attached. Commissioner McLean asked if the match could be “in-kind”.  She was answered by Interim Manager Tatum and Clerk Gallman, that they did not think so.  Commissioner Dean brought up the Walk to School grant also offered by DOT.  The mayor stated that she is working with the schools on that, but that they are two separate grants.  It was suggested that NC STEP money might be used as matching funds, but the fact that the Council does not have authority to determine the use of NC STEP funds was mentioned. Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to approve Resolution 2006-11-01, NCDOT Pedestrian Grant.   Commissioner McLean seconded. The vote was unanimous.

 Pedestrian Grant Project Manager: Another requirement of the grant application asks the governing board to name a project manager that is a full-time permanent employee of the Town.  Because Katrina is named an Interim Manager, she can not be named the project manager even if she actually oversees the project. Gail has been working with Terry to get the information needed for the grant application, and suggests Terry be named the project manager.  There will be no compensation for employees working on this project from the grant money.
Commissioner Dean made a motion to name Terry Gallman, Town Clerk, Project Manager for the NCDOT Pedestrian grant.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded.  The vote was unanimous. 

Pay Plan:  This was discussed during the work session, with suggestions made to revise the Town Manager job description.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to approve the pay plan with the corrections to the town Manager’s job description as discussed during the work session and with pay increases retroactive to July 1, 2006.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded. The vote was unanimous.
New Business: Conditional Use Request for Bob and Sally Ivey.  Mr. & Mrs. Ivey have subdivided their property at 1009 E Rockingham Road and requested to place a 27”x 68” manufactured home on the newly divided lot.  Mr. Ivey came to Manager Pearson in July, 2006 to find out the procedure for the subdivision and home placement.  He proceeded in good faith purchasing the home and subdividing the land before Ordinance Z2006-09-01 that prohibits manufactured home placement was passed by the Board of Commissioners.  This does not change the intent of the Ordinance or its future application. The Planning and Zoning Board unanimously approved this Conditional Use on October 27, 2006, with the condition that DOT approve the ingress and egress.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to approve Conditional Use Request #05 to place a manufactured home at 1009 E Rockingham Rd. with the condition listed above and that language is included to refer to the July conference and action as the reason to override OrdinanceZ2006-11-01.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Jessica Locklear named as Town Attorney: Our current lead attorney, Grady Hunt has informed staff that he will be stepping down as lead attorney for the Town of Maxton.  He has recommended that Jessica Locklear, a graduate of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill School of Law, take over as lead attorney.  Ms. Locklear also holds a Bachelor of Arts degree in Communication and Rhetorical Studies.  She was admitted to the North Carolina Bar in 2005 and has worked for Locklear, Jacobs, Hunt and Brooks since February, 2005.  It was specified that Grady will be available as a resource. The salary will be the same, $90/hour.  Even though Ms. Locklear has no municipal experience, she does have experience with other government entities.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin asked if this was attorney Hunt’s last night.  He answered “yes”, but that he was sure he would be filling in for Ms Locklear when needed.  He trusts her to do well and hopes that the Town will embrace her as they have him. This agreement will not require a separate contract.  It was brought up that there is not a current contract in place – the original agreement was done eight years ago and has not been renewed annually on paper.  Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to continue our contract with Locklear, Jacobs, Hunt and Brooks for another year with Jessica Locklear as the lead attorney.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Sponsoring Givens Performing Arts:   The current budget includes a $1,500 donation to sponsor an event at the Givens Performing Arts Center on the UNCP campus under Recreation Department.  Each year this institution brings many worthy events for our enjoyment and education.  Whoopie Goldberg has written a play called Alice in Wonderland, based on the same, with an urban slant. The minimum ad size is ¼ page with a price of $1500.  Maxton’s sponsorship would also be announced during the show that the town sponsors.  This would help develop a relationship between Maxton and the college.  The Town would also receive eight tickets to attend various shows.  Commissioner Dean made a motion that the Town purchase a ¼ page ad for $1500 sponsoring the Alice in Wonderland show at the Gives Performing Arts Center.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote was unanimous.  The commissioners were not ready to craft the ad at this time.
The Mayor recognized four young ladies from the NAUW in attendance that are preparing for a pageant January, 2007.

Reports:

Manager: Representative Garland Pierce invited all to a health event tonight, November 14, 2006 at 6PM.  Report on Small Engine Repair Class offered by Robeson Community College -  Interim Manager Tatum spoke to Ms. Lowery and found that the class does not have an instructor at this time and needs to have 10 students confirmed as interested.  This project was initiated by Mr. McEachin, who is recruiting students.  If Maxton has students and a facility confirmed, then the college will schedule a time and instructor.  This would probably be an evening class.  This project was originated when Maxton was going to receive the Burns garage, but that offer has been withdrawn.
Police:  Chief McDowell shared that the police department had taken part in a training exercise on November 2, 2006 at RB Dean Elementary and Townsend Middle Schools due to the recent attacks on schools across the nation.  The exercise exposed weaknesses that needed to be worked on.  On October 21, 2006 a State PAL meeting was held; Brian Smith, of Maxton, was elected Vice President at the State level.  PAL tutoring began November 14, 2006 and will continue on Tuesdays, Wednesdays, and Thursdays of each week.
Commissioners

Oxendine – The marble marker in the sidewalk at the Elizabeth Cole park downtown is slippery when raining.  A woman slipped and fell and did not get hurt, but could have.  Signs honoring championships are up in other municipalities. What is the issue with our signs going up?  The signs are only allowed to be displayed for a certain length of time after the championship is won.  The Presbyterian College sign has not been replaced yet.
Mclean – Enjoyed the Collard Festival.  Announced that there will be a class for Small Business Management offered by Robeson Community College at the MYDO Building on Tuesday and Thursday evening from 6:30 – 9:30.  There is no cost for the class or books.  Class will begin January 18, 2007 and end March 16, 2007 and is open to all interested.

McLaurin – Thanked the Collard Festival King and Queen for making that a successful event.  She also thanked the community for their work and support.
Hamer – Commented that the media coverage did not show anything about the Veterans Celebration during the Collard Festival.  Mayor McKoy and Interim Manager Tatum brought out that the Veterans Celebration was mentioned in the newspaper article.
Dean – Collard Festival T-shirts, Sweatshirts and souvenir books are still on sale at Town Hall.  She also asked if the new structure being built on S Florence Street had been permitted.

Mayor  - The Senior Citizen Trip to the Palace Theatre in  Myrtle Beach  will be leaving the Resource Center at 11 am on November 16, 2006.
Public Forum:  Precious Byrd thanked the Commissioners for their support of the NAUW contestants and invited all to the pageant on January 8, 2006.
Closed Session: Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin moved at 8:50 PM that the Board of Commissioners go into closed session to discuss personnel matters, pursuant to NCGS Section 160A-168 and 143 -138.11 (a) (1) & (6).  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to end the closed session at 9:20.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

The meeting adjourned at 9:23 PM.
________________________________

__________________________

Mayor Lillie McKoy




Clerk Terry Gallman

